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Granicus Item #19-0734 
Report to the 

Manitowoc Plan Commission 
 
 
Meeting Date:  June 26, 2019 
 
Request:  PC 28-2019: Strand Adventures LLC / Mike Howe Discussion and Action regarding 
Chapter 15.370(28) regarding Underground Utilities in the Downtown. 
 
Reason for Request:  Section 15.370(28) titled “Underground Utilities” require that all new 
utilities installed after June 1, 1999 in the Downtown Underground District shall be required to 
be placed underground.  Based on certain criteria the Plan Commission can waive the 
requirement (full code section is attached)   
 
Existing Land Use for Subject Property: Commercial 
 
Existing Zoning for Subject Property:  B-4 Central Business District 
 
Surrounding Property Land Uses and Zoning Commercial uses; B-4 Central Business Distrct 
 
Comprehensive Plan:  Central Business District 
 
Consistency Analysis: One of the four incremental steps identified in the Downtown Master 
Plan is to “Improve Visual Character” to enhance the downtown as visual character and 
placemaking are critical to the success of downtowns. 
 
Report:  The applicant recently completed an adaptive re-use of the former Strand Theater in 
the downtown into an indoor recreation complex.  Additional work needs to be completed on the 
electrical for the project.  Manitowoc Public Utilities has indicated that as part of the project, the 
electrical utilities will need to be placed underground, consistent with the City’s ordinance.  The 
ordinance identifies that such utilities don’t have to be placed underground “if economic, 
technological or land characteristic factors make underground placement unfeasible as 
determined by City Plan Commission and Manitowoc Public Utilities.  The applicant has 
indicated it will be more costly to place the electric underground and therefore is requesting Plan 
Commission to allow the electric to remain overhead. 
 
Recommendation:  Community Development staff has limited information available about the 
request from the applicant; the applicant is to provide more detail at the Plan Commission 
meeting.  However, based on the understanding of the project, it does not appear underground 
placement is unfeasible due to economic, technological or land characteristic factors.  There will 
be a greater cost to have the electric placed underground, however it is not deemed to be an 
economic hardship or the result of unique or unusual circumstances on the site. 
 
Staff recommends the request be denied, and that the electric utility be placed underground 
consistent with the City’s ordinance. 
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